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REPORT OF THE GILMAN MUSEUM 
 

 
 

 
Our displays are open to the public by appointment only; admission is free. For 
further information, please contact the Selectmen’s Office.  
 
This past year the Museum has hosted several meetings by the Alton Business 
Association, Parks & Recreation Department, Belknap Range Conservation 
Commission, PMHS Art Class, Cyanobacteria Committee and most recently the Light-
up Night activities in December. 
 
In the future further improvements are planned which includes the following projects:  
 

 Firearms Displays  

 Toy Exhibits 

 Button Collection Upgrade 

 Changes to the Interior Displays and Vignettes 

 Identifying and Updating the Inventory 

 Preservation of Objects in the Collection 
 
We encourage volunteers to help us with these projects; the goal is to have the 
Museum open more often with more exhibits in 2022.  
 
If you are interested in volunteering, please contact the Selectmen’s office at 875-
2161. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Ryan Heath 
Town Administrator   
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ALTON PUBLIC WORKS 

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT 

 

In 2021, the Highway Department saw many changes with the retirement of the Highway 
Manager Ken Roberts, who served the Town for 27+ years, and the hiring of a Public Works 
Director, Scott Kinmond, who was charged with the oversight of daily operations and the phased 
implementation of the Public Works concept.  This concept brings all departments which have 
operated as individual solo operations to become under one administration and management 
team.  This concept will enhance interdepartmental collaboration, workforce and equipment 
sharing. During the past year, Phase One of the implementation plan was put into place with the 
internal promotion of Heavy Equipment Operator Jack Housel, to Highway Department 
Foreman/Manager to handle the general oversight and day to day operation of the Highway 
Department.  The Department also had positions reclassified with new job descriptions.  We are 
looking forward to working towards moving the implementation forward to other phases in 2022.  

In 2021 the department oversaw, managed and participated jointly in several projects:  

2021 Projects 

Church & School Street Water & Road Project: 

Contracted project by Integrity Earth Works of Wolfeboro, NH.  

Engineering: KV Partners, Inc. 

This project entailed the replacement of the water main on School Street from Main Street to the 
intersection of Pine and Church Street.  The main on Church Street was also replaced and tied 
into the Main Street main.  The road’s closed drainage was redesigned and a new closed drainage 
system installed, along with sidewalks and school zone signalization.  The project was completed 
in October 2021 by the contractor and the Town will pave the new top wearing coarse in the 
2022 paving contract. Project oversight and management was performed by the Town Engineer, 
Water Superintendent and Public Works Director. 
 
Loon Cove Road Bridge Project: 

Contracted project by M.A. Bean Associates LLC, of Sanbornton, NH. 

Design Build project 

This project was to replace the Loon Cove Bridge, which was a “Red Listed Bridge” by the 
NHDOT.  The Project was completed in less than 30 days and completed in October 2021.  The 
project had minimal impacts to the residents due to the contractor’s design and construction work 
ethics coupled with time of the year and the Town’s collaboration with NHDOT to obtain 
permission for a temporary access road which was constructed by the Highway Department for 
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the Loon Cove residents to have access.  This Design build project saved hundreds of thousands 
of dollars to the taxpayers.  Project management was performed by the Public Works Director. 
 
Fire Station Bay #4 Floor Replacement: 

Joint project between Highway Department & Tom Dawson Concrete of Moultonborough, 

NH 

Design Build Project. 

This project was a design build between the Highway and Fire Department Staff. Work was 
performed by the Highway Department staff, utilizing Highway and Water Department 
equipment and Highway staff to demo the old floor section of Bay #4, and then excavate and 
prepare the subgrade for the new floor.  A concrete contractor, Tom Dawson Concrete, was 
utilized for the pouring and finishing of the floor surface. This project was coordinated and 
managed by the Public Works Director, and had a savings of several hundreds of dollars to 
taxpayers.  
 
New Sand/Salt Storage Building: 

Facility constructed by Highway Department staff, with the purchase of Clear Span 

structure. 

Design Build Project 

This project was a design build project by the Public Works Director and Highway Department 
staff to construct a facility to store Sand & Salt in accordance with the NHDES best management 
practices for storage of such products to include an impervious surface and covering from snow 

and rain.  The facility is designed to hold 800 tons of treated salt and 800 
cubic yards of sand/salt mixture.  The facility also houses 6000 gallons of a 
magnesium chloride and sugar based liquid deicer for treating salt. The 
facility was constructed by the Highway Department staff, along with the 
assembly/construction of a 42’ x 96’ roof and end wall Clear Span structure.  

This project again saved the taxpayers several hundreds of taxpayer dollars so we can be 
compliant with our sand/salt storage.  The project management was performed by the Public 
Works Director.  
 

Fleet Equipment Projects: 

With the sale of the 2000 Mack 6-wheel Dump truck with plows, wing and spreader, the 
department modified its planned purchase to maximize fleet efficiency with a replacement truck 
of a 2021 Dodge 5500 4x4 diesel dump with a plow, wing and spreader, 
along with modifying the 2020 Dodge 5500 4x4 diesel dump with a 
central hydraulics system, plow, wing and spreader.  These vehicles will 
add to the efficiency with the wing plows, and spreader along with the 
versatility of year round use.  
The department also sold a 2006 Dodge 2500 4x4 pickup truck which 
was decommissioned due to condition, and replaced/sold the 20-year-old chipper with a 2021 
Brush bandit drum chipper.  
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The Highway Department, Mechanical Division also replaced the 20+ year old 12,000 lb. vehicle 
lift, with a new 16,000 lb. vehicle left and replaced the 14-year-old tire machine and balancer to 
better handle the town fleet vehicle repairs.  

Highway Building Improvements:  

The 20+ year old furnace at the Highway Garage was also replaced with a new more efficient 
used oil furnace.  The office area concrete floor was repainted, and a large screen Smart TV was 
added in the bay area for public works virtual training opportunities and monitoring the weather 
during the winter months.  The crew also constructed a roof structure between two storage 
containers, utilizing the top of the Loon Cove steel culvert which was removed for the bridge 
installation.  This culvert arch now bridges the two 40’ storage containers, with a wooden end 
wall and houses and protects the roller and chipper from the weather.   
 
Road Maintenance Projects: 

The Highway crew and equipment (i.e. Dump Trucks, Loader, Backhoe, Excavator, Roller and 
Grader) performed all these various tasks/projects on the 95+/- miles of Town roadways.  The 
department, since April, handled over 263 road maintenance work orders, and approximately 500 
vehicle maintenance work orders.  These cover approximately 6 months of the year, and don’t 
include winter maintenance operations which in the 2021 portion of the 2021/2022 winter season 
included 13 winter weather events. 
These projects consisted of; 

 26 miles of gravel road grading and adding 5,000 CY of crushed gravel to approximately 
2/3’s of the gravel roads.   

 Roadside ditching, consisting of cleaning over 20 miles of ditch line, using the 
grader and or excavator to perform this function.   

 Approximately 10 cross culvert replacements due to failed culverts, these 
were installed under the NH DES Certified Culvert Maintainer program.  

 Roadside tree trimming- Hurd Road, Railroad Ave. and intersections and 
signage. 

 Street sweeping (12 weeks)  
 
Training & Education: 

 NHDES Certified Culvert Maintainer 
 NHDES Solid Waste Operator continuing education training 
 APWA Winter Maintenance Training 
 UNH T2 Snow Fighter Training – (All Staff) 
 Chainsaw Safety Training 
 Work Zone Essentials 
 Monthly tailgate talks 

o Workplace Violence & bullying 
o Sexual Harassment 
o Shortcuts are a Choice 
o Heat stress 
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o Work Zone / Flagger 
 
Assist other departments: 

The Highway Department staff assisted the Water Department, Grounds & Maintenance and 
Cemetery Department and the Solid Waste Facility. The assistance was generally due to staffing 
shortages, and or collaborative project work.  The Public Works Director assisted with Project 
Bid Materials and Project Management assistance on the Alton Bay Community Center Roof 
Project, Town Hall Masonry Repair Project, and Fleet equipment replacements.    
 
Changes in operations: 

As we strive to improve our efficiency and environmental impacts we will be changing our 
summer gravel road dust control and winter maintenance deicing of paved roadways.   
Dust Control: The department will utilize magnesium chloride for dust control. This product is 
less corrosive to vehicles, pet and human friendly, and has a lower ecosystem and environmental 
impact.   The department will also be able to apply as needed, and promptly after grading and 
rolling operations.  
Deicing Operations- Paved Roads:  The department is primarily utilizing treated salt for 
pavement deicing in Winter Operations.  The treated salt is a road rock salt with an applied liquid 
deicer consisting of magnesium chloride and molasses, which allows the salt to work at lower 
temperatures and at an application rate of 30-50% less than straight salt, and at a rate of 75-80% 
less than sand/salt mix.  These reductions in application rates increase productivity, efficiency, 
performance and again reducing the environmental impact of chlorides and silica’s.  
 
In closing, I would like to thank Ken Roberts for his 27 years of service to the Town of Alton, 
and would like to acknowledge and thank the Highway Department staff for their dedication, 
talent and expertise in the road maintenance and construction work.  The Town should be very 
proud of this crew’s work ethic and talent, and I feel very fortunate to have them.  I would also 
like to thank my Public Works peers and department heads, Highway Department Foreman / 
Manger Jack Housel, Water Superintendent Courtney Mitchell, Parks & Recreation and Grounds 
and Maintenance Director Kellie Troendle, and Solid Waste Facility Director Scott Simonds for 
their support, collaboration and teamwork as we embark upon a unified Public Works 
Department.  We would also like to thank all the Town Departments, Town Administrator and 
Board of Selectmen and residents for their support.  Please feel free to reach out with any 
questions or concerns.  
 
Respectfully Submitted 
Scott Kinmond, CPM 
Public Works Director 
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2021 Annual Report (October 

2020 to October 2021) 

The Belknap Range Conservation Coalition (BRCC) is a non-profit organization whose mission is to promote 
the conservation of open space, responsible stewardship, and low impact public enjoyment of scenic, natural, 
recreational and historical resources of the Belknap Mountain Range.   Participating members include 
individuals/conservation commission members from the project area towns of Alton, Belmont, Gilford and 
Gilmanton as well as dedicated individuals who share an avid interest in the many resources that the Belknap 
Range provides.  Conservation organizations with participating members include: UNH Cooperative 
Extension; Society for the Protection of NH Forests (SPNHF); Lakes Region Conservation Trust; Belknap 
County Sportsmen’s Association; Belknap Range Trail Tenders (BRATTS); Gilmanton Land Trust (LRCT); 
New England Forestry Foundation and the Belknap County Conservation District.  The town of Barnstead 
has also supported BRCC with a membership. 

Along with working to protect the largely unfragmented natural landscape that makes up the Belknap 
Mountain Range, BRCC also educates the public about the significance of the resources of the Belknap 
Mountain Range; develops, promotes, and implements methods and strategies for ensuring the long-term 
protection and responsible stewardship of these resources; and promotes opportunities for low impact public 
enjoyment and recreation. BRCC strives to facilitate cooperation and communication among conservation 
organizations, municipalities, other governmental entities and area landowners.  BRCC helps coalition 
members secure funding, technical assistance and other resources for carrying out programs in support of 
this mission. 

In January, we lost Tom Howe in a tragic accident. Tom was a founding member of BRCC representing the 
Forest Society and the Gilmanton Land Trust. Tom was directly involved in conservation of over 2200 acres 
in the Belknaps and was working on several thousand more. Tom was a great friend and colleague and is 
sorely missed. BRCC is committed to continue Tom’s conservation work. Brian Hotz of the Forest Society 
has joined us to help us in this effort. 

Tom Howe leading a visit to Piper Mountain 

Weeks Property on the west side of Gunstock in Gilford
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At the annual meeting on October 21, 2021, the current officers: Russ Wilder, Chairperson;  Bruce Jacobs, 
Vice Chairperson; Lisa Morin, Secretary; and Nanci Mitchell, Treasurer, were reappointed. Gene Young, 
Alton Conservation Commission Chairman, was appointed as a Director. 

During the year, the Directors met quarterly during the COVID 19 Pandemic via Zoom conference. The 
meetings offer important opportunities for members to share information about parcels within the focus area. 
At these meetings we focused on sharing information on parcels of land that may be available for 
conservation in the Belknaps. We are monitoring several such parcels and are supporting contacts with 
landowners who might be willing to participate in a land conservation project. 

Due to the COVID 19 Pandemic, all in-person events were cancelled this year. During 2021, trail work was 
begun on the 65-acre Weeks project in Gilford. Russ Wilder and Gene Young (Alton CC Chair) assisted the 
Forest Society in constructing the new pavilion in the Mount Major parking lot. Derek Colquhoun served as 
Trail Steward for the Forest Society and Russ Wilder worked with the Gilford Conservation Commission 
laying out trails and space for a parking lot on the recently acquired Weeks Parcel. Hiker use of trails in the 
Belknaps has remained heavy this year.  The trailhead on Jesus Valley Road remains closed by the landowner.  
Russ Wilder assisted with SPNHF’s Mount Major Outdoor Classroom (MMOC) for elementary and middle 
school students. 

BRCC continues to monitor management activities on acquired parcels and we continue to pursue additional 
conservation possibilities in the Belknap Range.  BRCC, in conjunction with the Forest Society and LRCT, 
is helping to implement a management plan that will improve the outdoor experience and to address impacts 
to the trail system. 

For more information on the BRCC, please visit our website at www.belknaprange.org or contact the Belknap 
Range Conservation Coalition at PO Box 151, Gilmanton IW, NH 03837 or email us at 
info@belknaprange.org. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Russell J. Wilder, Chair 

http://www.belknaprange.org/
mailto:info@belknaprange.org
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Request for Alton Allocation in Fiscal Year 2022-2023:   $15,750.00 (level-funded request) 

Lakes Region Mental Health Center (LRMHC) is designated by the State of New Hampshire as 
the community mental health center (CMHC) serving the 24 towns that make up Belknap and 
southern Grafton Counties.  LRMHC provides Emergency Services 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, 
to anyone in the community experiencing a mental health crisis, regardless of their ability to pay. 
Additionally, LRMHC provides  individual, group and family therapy; crisis teams in the event a 
tragic event occurs that impacts a community at large; psychiatry; nursing; community support 
programs for people with severe and persistent mental illness; care management; community-
based supports; housing; supported employment; substance use disorder treatment; and specialty 
services and evidence-based practices for children and their families, including trauma-focused 
therapy, art therapy and play therapy.  Child Impact seminars are offered in Laconia and Plymouth 
for divorcing families. LRMHC owns two handicapped accessible vans and provides 
transportation services to patients in the greater Plymouth and Laconia areas as a means to enhance 
access to care in this rural area. 

Founded in 1966, LRMHC provides comprehensive, integrated mental health treatment for people 
living with - and recovering from - mental illness and/or emotional distress.  In Fiscal Year 2021, 
LRMHC’s 216 employees served 3,956 children, adults and families. During this same time 
period, we provided almost $359,000 of charity care.  

In Fiscal Year 2021 114 residents of Alton received services from LRMHC, and 24 of these 

individuals utilized Emergency Services. This is a slight increase over last year. The age breakdown is 
as follows: 

LRMHC is requesting $15,750.00 this year; which is a level funded request from last year.  Your 
continued support will help us ensure the provision of 24/7 Emergency Services to people in crisis, 
as oftentimes emergencies are attributable to lack of health insurance and/or the financial resources 
necessary to seek preventative care.  For many, Emergency Services at LRMHC are the gateway 

ALTON Patients Served-LRMHC Patients Served-ES 

Children (0 to 17 years) 42 7 
Adults (18 to 61 years) 65 15 
Elder (62 + years) 7 2 
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into treatment.  Access to timely and effective treatment supports recovery, and minimizes further 
harm to the patient, the community, and other systems of care.  In FY2022, LRMHC will be adding 
a Mobile Crisis Response Team as part of our Emergency Services Program.  This will allow our 
staff to respond 24/7 to a mental health emergency wherever the patient is located in the 
community whether that be at home, work, school or other location. 

An investment from Alton will be leveraged with appropriations from other communities to offset 
the tremendous cost of staffing the Emergency Services program round the clock.  Similar to a 
municipal police or fire department, Emergency Services is a safety net for all residents of your 
town, not just those utilizing the service. Your appropriation will ensure the provision of this 
essential service for the residents of your community and reduce the burden on your town.  














































































































































































































































































